
MINUTES OF THE CABINET 

TUESDAY, 17 DECEMBER 2013 

 

Present: Councillor Claire Kober (Chair), Councillor John Bevan, Councillor Joseph Ejiofor, 

Councillor Joe Goldberg, Councillor Alan Strickland, Councillor Bernice Vanier.  

 

 

Also Present: Councillor  Richard Wilson. 

 

 

MINUTE 

NO. 

 

SUBJECT/DECISION 

ACTION 

BY 

 

CAB562. 

 

APOLOGIES  

 Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Ann Waters and Councillor 

Richard Watson.  

 

 

 

CAB563. 

 

URGENT BUSINESS  

 There were no items of urgent business.  

 

 

 

CAB564. 

 

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 There were no declarations of interest made. 

 

 

 

CAB565. 

 

MINUTES  

 RESOLVED: 

 

That the minutes of the meeting held on 12 November 2013 be confirmed as a correct 

record.  

 

 

 

CAB566. 

 

NOTICE OF INTENTION TO CONDUCT BUSINESS IN PRIVATE, ANY REPRESENTATIONS 

RECEIVED AND THE RESPONSE TO ANY SUCH REPRESENTATIONS 

 

 There were no representations received.  

 

 

 

CAB567. 

 

DEPUTATIONS/PETITIONS/QUESTIONS  

 A deputation was received and accepted in relation to Item 14 ‘Haringey Outdoor 

Events Policy’, which was led by Mr Konrad Borowski of Stroud Green Residents 

Association and Mr Douglas Palin of the Friends of Finsbury Park group.  

 

 

 

CAB568. 

 

FINANCIAL PLANNING 2014/15 -2016/17  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Cabinet Member for Finance, 

Employment and Carbon Reduction, which set out the forecast financial position for 

the period 2014 – 2017. The report also sought approval of draft revenue and capital 

proposals for recommendation to Council in February 2014.  

 

RESOLVED: 

 

i. That the budget proposals and financial planning assumptions set out in the 

report be noted and that it also be noted that they would be refined and 

updated after the provisional Local Government Finance Settlement was 
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published in mid to late December; 

ii. That the draft revenue proposals, set out in the report, be approved for  

recommendation to the Full Council at its meeting in February 2014 for the 

Council’s MTFP 2014/15 – 2016/17 (Appendices 1-3 of the report); 

iii. That the draft capital proposals be approved for recommendation to the Full 

Council at its meeting in February 2014 for the Council’s Capital Programme 

(corporate resources) for the period 2014/15 – 2016/17 (paragraph 9 and 

Appendix 4 of the report); 

iv. That the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) Capital Programme 2014/15 – 

2016/17, as set out in Appendix 5 of the report and the HRA MTFP 2014-17, as 

set out in Appendix 6 of the report, be noted; 

v. That the proposed housing rent increases set out in paragraph 11 of the 

report, which would be subject to consultation, be noted; 

vi. That changes to the 2014/15 North London Waste Authority levy 

apportionment arrangements, as set out at paragraph 15.1 and at Appendix 7 

to the report, be approved; 

vii. That authority be delegated  to the Chief Financial Officer, in consultation with 

the Cabinet Member for Environment, to agree minor changes to the 

proposed NLWA levy arrangements set out in Appendix 7 of the report, arising 

as a result of other boroughs’ consideration of the arrangements; and 

viii. That changes made to the Dedicated Schools Budget, as set out in paragraph 

14 of the report, be noted.  

Alternative options considered 

This report proposes that the Cabinet should consider proposals to deliver a balanced 

and sustainable MTFP at its final budget meeting in February 2014.This approach has 

been pursued in order to respond to on-going central government funding cuts that 

are unprecedented in scale. Cabinet has no other option than to make savings in order 

to propose a balanced budget to Council. 

 

Reasons for decision 

 The Council has a legal duty to set a balanced budget. This report sets out the 

strategic financial issues for the three year financial planning period to 2016/17, and 

updates on the process for setting the Council’s 2014/15 Budget and Medium Term 

Financial Plan (MTFP) to 2016/17.  

 

CAB569. 

 

FINANCIAL (BUDGET) MONITORING  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Cabinet Member for Finance, 

Employment and Carbon Reduction, which forecast financial revenue and capital 

outturns for 2013/14 based on actual performance to 31 October 2013. The report 

also sought approval of the budget adjustments (virements) greater than £100,000 as 

required by Financial Regulations. 

 

RESOLVED: 

 

i. That the report and the progress being made against the Council’s 2013/14 

budget, in respect of revenue and capital expenditure, be noted; 

 

ii. That the budget changes (virements), set out in Appendix 3 of the report, be 

approved. 
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iii. That transfers to earmarked reserves  , be approved as follows: 

 

a) £687k relating to the Families First programme (Paragraph 6.2); 

b) £446k relating to the Haringey 54k programme (Paragraph 6.3); and 

c) £870k relating to future regeneration activity at the Alexandra Park and Palace 

Trust (Paragraph 6.4) 

 

iv. That a transfer from HRA reserves of up to £3m in order to fund one-off 

Homes for Haringey redundancy costs arising from their savings programmes 

(Paragraph 7.2) be approved; 

 

v. That the draw down of £1m from HRA reserves to fund the estimated costs of 

additional works within a number of Decent Homes schemes (Paragraph 8.5) 

be approved;  

 

vi. That the transfer of £400k capital resources for adaptations work from the 

General Fund to the HRA capital programme (Paragraph 8.7) be approved. 

Alternative Options considered 

This report proposes that the Cabinet should consider the overall financial position for 

2013/14 in line with existing procedures. 

 

A risk-based approach to budget monitoring has been developed in order to manage 

the Council’s finances in a time of economic and financial uncertainty. 

Cabinet could choose to adopt a less rigorous reporting regime and examine the 

financial position later in the year. In this case, projections would be more accurate if 

a delayed approach were adopted, but there would be less time for approval and 

subsequent implementation of management actions. 

 

Reasons for decision 

This report is mainly for noting the Council’s current forecast financial position. 

However, there are financial management decisions to be taken by Cabinet, in 

accordance with financial regulations, regarding the approval of transfers from/to 

reserves.  

 

CAB570. 

 

QUARTER 2 PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT 2013/14  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Leader of the Council, which detailed 

progress against the Council’s outcomes and strategic priorities for 2013/14. 

 

The Leader noted that good progress had been made with respect to improving school 

standards with the percentage of pupils in the Borough achieving five or more GCSEs 

at A*-C grade rising to above the national average for the first time.  

 

RESOLVED: 

 

i. That progress against the Council’s corporate priorities in the second quarter 

of 2013/14 be noted; and   

 

ii. That the areas of focus and emerging issues going forward be noted.  

 

Alternative options considered 

Not applicable. 
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Reasons for decisions 

Not applicable – the report was for noting only. 

 

CAB571. 

 

LEASEHOLDERS GRANT FUNDING RECHARGE  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Cabinet Member for Housing and 

Regeneration, which proposed policy changes with respect to the recharges imposed 

on leaseholders for works funded by external grants or other sources of non-Council 

funding for specific schemes.  

 

RESOLVED: 

 

i. That it be approved that the Council, as landlord, should exercise discretion 

in respect of recharges to leaseholders in cases of improvement works that 

are not funded directly by the Council and that this discretion will be applied 

only to the grant element received from third parties for improvement 

works in respect of community energy saving programmes, other equivalent 

green initiatives and community improvement initiatives, as set out in 

paragraphs 5.13 – 5.18 of the report; 

 

ii. That leaseholders who have been recharged for CESP be granted an 

exemption and refunded, as set out in paragraph 5.16; and  

 

iii. That  where the exemption of a recharge results in a refund of more than 

£5,000, the leaseholder will be required to repay it if they sell the property 

within five years from the date of completion of the work.  

 

Alternative options considered 

The alternative option of continuing with the current policy has been considered. A  

change is proposed in the light of leaseholder representations and comparison with the 

practice of other Local Authorities.   

 

Reasons for decision 

A decision is required in order to vary the current policy and practice in relation to the 

recharging of leaseholders for improvement works.  

 

A change to the recharge policy will enable the Council to exercise discretion in specified 

cases where it is appropriate to ensure that improvement works are achieved equitably 

and without placing undue financial burdens on leaseholders.   

 

 

 

CAB572. 

 

INTRODUCTION OF ADDITIONAL HMO LICENSING SCHEME IN TOTTENHAM  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Cabinet Member for Planning and 

Enforcement, which sough approval of an Additional HMO Licensing Scheme for the 

designation of Houses in Multiple Occupation within all or parts of the wards of 

Northumberland Park, Tottenham Hale and Bruce Grove, for a five year period, to 

commence on 1 May 2014. 

 

The Cabinet Member for Planning and Enforcement noted that whilst this scheme 

would not provide a panacea to issues around HMOs in the area it would provide an 

additional tool in the options available to the Council in dealing with problematic 

HMOs.  
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RESOLVED: 

 

i. That the results of the evidence gathering exercise that had been undertaken 

to meet the designated declaration criteria for proposing such a scheme 

(summarised in Section 5 of the report and described in Appendices 1 and 2) 

be noted; 

 

ii. That the results of the consultation exercise undertaken in relation to the 

proposed Additional HMO Licensing Scheme (summarised in Section 5 of the 

report and described in Appendix 4) be noted;  

 

iii. That the role played by the Additional HMO Licensing Scheme and the Article 

4 Direction in the delivery of a co-ordinated approach to HMO enforcement 

be noted; 

 

iv. That the declaration of an Additional HMO Licensing Scheme for the 

designation of houses in multiple occupation within all or parts of the wards 

of Northumberland Park, Tottenham Hale, Bruce Grove, Tottenham Green and 

Seven Sisters (as described in Section 5 of the report) for a five year period to 

commence on 1 May 2014 be approved; 

 

v. That the fee structure and property standards that will apply to the Additional 

HMO Licensing Scheme and which were agreed by the Cabinet on 7 June 2011 

(summarised in Section 5 and described in Appendices 5 & 6 of the report) be 

approved; 

 

vi. That the designation of the proposed area for Additional Licensing of houses 

in multiple occupation (summarised in Section 5 of the report and described in 

Appendix 7) be approved; 

 

vii. That the ring-fencing of the HMO licensing fee income and the proceeds from 

any Rent Repayment Orders to support the robust enforcement of the 

licensing scheme and standards for the duration of the scheme be approved; 

and 

 

viii. That the use of £15,000 of the additional funding allocated for HMO and 

Article 4 work to assess the nature and extent of the anti-social behaviour 

associated with the private rented sector, as part of the Council’s assessment 

of the merits and feasibility of introducing a Selective Licensing Scheme be 

approved. 

 

Alternative options considered 

Consideration has been given to other options that the Council could pursue if it 

decides that an Additional HMO Licensing Scheme should not be introduced. These 

include Landlord Accreditation, the expansion of the Landlords Forum and the 

introduction of Selective Licensing.  

 

Landlord Accreditation and Landlords Forum 

London’s Landlord Accreditation Scheme provides official recognition for responsible 

private landlords who comply with professional standards and are prepared to 

undertake regular training. This is a voluntary scheme that relies on landlords wanting 

to become accredited and to enrol themselves on training courses. 

 

The Landlords Forum is an open forum for all Haringey landlords. It is used as a 
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platform for networking and providing advice and guidance, education and training. It 

is held several times a year, but attendance is voluntary and the Forum is usually 

attended by interested and professional landlords. 

 

Although the Landlord Accreditation Scheme and the Landlords Forum have an 

important role to play in encouraging private landlords to manage and maintain their 

accommodation to a good standard – and to encourage and disseminate goo practice 

– both rely on the goodwill of landlords. They are unlikely to have an impact on non-

compliant landlords whose HMOs are not subject to Mandatory licensing. 

 

Mandatory HMO Licensing 

Mandatory licensing only applies to larger HMOs that have 3 or more storeys and are 

occupied by five or more people forming two or more households. 

 

Although the existing Mandatory HMO Licensing Scheme affects all licensable HMOs 

in the borough, Mandatory HMO licensing applies to only a small percentage of the 

HMO stock in Haringey and does not apply to smaller HMOs. 

 

Mandatory HMO licensing will not tackle the problems associated with non-licensable 

HMOs (including smaller HMOs) that are badly managed, are not being properly 

maintained or are causing a nuisance, especially in the Wards of Northumberland 

Park, Tottenham Hale, Bruce Grove, Tottenham Green and Seven Sisters 

 

Reacting to housing related complaints 

The Council’s Housing Improvement Team (Private Sector) includes a group of Officers 

whose responsibility it is to react to housing related complaints.  

 

Unfortunately, a reactive inspection-based service is resource intensive and works on 

the assumption that compliance and improvement will normally require enforcement 

action following a period of extensive investigation to identify responsible owners. 

 

Some complaints may require investigation and enforcement by a number of services 

and organisations, using various pieces of legislation. Due to the large volume of 

complaints received, complaints are prioritised on the basis of a risk assessment. 

 

Although there is scope to target HMOs in a designated area, this would still be 

resource intensive if an Additional HMO Licensing Scheme is not introduced, since the 

Council would still be responsible for finding the HMOs. 

 

As it is an offence for owners to be renting HMOs without a licence, Additional HMO 

Licensing places the onus on landlords to identify themselves as the responsible 

owner and to provide details of all HMO properties that require licensing. It is 

possible, therefore, to target portfolio owners about all of their properties rather than 

on an individual basis through a reactive approach.  

  

Selective Licensing 

Section 80 of the Housing Act 2004 allows local authorities to apply for selective 

licensing of privately rented properties in areas that are experiencing low housing 

demand and/or suffering from anti-social behaviour. 

 

In order for a scheme to be approved, a selective licensing scheme must be shown to 

be co-ordinated with an authority's wider strategies to deal with anti-social behaviour 

and regeneration. At this stage, no decisions have yet been made on whether or not 

selective licensing is something that should be introduced in Haringey. 
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It is envisaged, however, that any scheme will need to be part of a wider joined up 

enforcement approach that aims to work together with service partners and other 

regulatory service providers such as the Police, Fire Authority and Border Agency. 

 

Reasons for Decision  

Section 56 of the Housing Act 2004 allows local housing authorities to designate the 

area of their district or an area within their district as subject to additional licensing as 

long as they have considered all of the criteria set out in this report.  

 

Under section 58 of the Housing Act, it stipulates that designation of such an area falls 

within a description of designations for which the Secretary of State has issued 

general approval dated 30th March 2010. This means that, following a minimum of 10 

weeks consultation with persons who are likely to be affected, every local housing 

authority in England has the Secretary of State's general approval to designate an area 

as subject to additional licensing. 

 

The proposed Additional HMO Licensing Scheme for the Wards of Northumberland 

Park Tottenham Hale, Bruce Grove, Tottenham Green and Seven Sisters will enable 

the Council to improve the overall standard of HMO accommodation in those Wards, 

support the regeneration of Tottenham and target its resources at those HMOs and 

landlords that are causing the most concern. 

 

CAB573. 

 

HARINGEY SCHOOLS FUNDING FORMULA 2014-15  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Leader of the Council, which sought 

approval of the revised Schools Formula Funding Model for 2014/15. 

 

The Leader noted that in reviewing the Schools Funding Formula (SFF) for 2014/15 the 

Council had liaised with a working party of the Schools’  Forum and that as a result of 

this work four options had been modelled and following this the Schools’ Forum had 

agreed to recommend Model 2, as detailed in the report.  

 

RESOLVED: 

 

i. That the revised Schools Formula Funding Model 2 set out in the Appendix be 

agreed; and 

 

ii. That a lump sum of £60,000 each for the two schools on split sites be agreed. 

 

Alternative options considered 

The Council in reviewing its schools funding formula in preparation for 2014-15 liaised 

with a working party of the Schools Forum. The view of the Working Party was that: 

 

Ø The 2013-14 funding formula, introduced following significant national 

changes, distributed too little through the basic per pupil entitlement.  

Ø The range of factors used for deprivation and Additional Educational Needs 

(AEN) and their relative values were suitable. 

 

As a result of this work four options were modelled; retaining the relative deprivation 

and AEN values but progressively reducing the total distributed through these factors 

and increasing the basic per pupil entitlement. The modelling also continued the 
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narrowing of the differential between primary and secondary funding towards the 

national average that had begun in 2013-14. 

 

Options Modelled for Varying the Relative Proportions of Basic Entitlement and 

Deprivation Funding. 

 

Model Basic Entitlement Deprivation 

Current 63.09 18.78 

1 71.50 14.27 

2 73.75 12.65 

3 75.23 11.57 

4 77.72 9.75 

 

This approach was tested through consultation with school governing bodies and the 

Schools Forum. The response supported retaining the current formula factors and 

their relative values but was divided on the issue of changing the balance between the 

basic entitlement and deprivation and AEN funding and the narrowing of the 

primary/secondary differential. 

 

Schools Forum on 24 October 2013 agreed to recommend Model 2 (set out in the 

Appendix) as this brought Haringey’s funding formula into line with the comparator 

group of other local authorities (see Table 2). It was also thought to be in line with the 

proportions expected in the national funding formula in April 2015.  

 

The Forum also recommended abolishing the lower rate lump sum of £30,000 for split 

site schools less than 200 metres apart, recommending that the higher rate lump sum 

of £60,000 be applied to both schools on split sites.    

 

Reasons for decision 

The proposed change brings Haringey’s funding formula in line with those of 

comparative authorities and will address issues raised by some schools on the level of 

the Basic Entitlement in the 2013-14 allocation. It will also more closely align 

Haringey’s formula with the expected profile of the national funding formula planned 

for 2015-16.   

 

CAB574. 

 

PROPOSED ADMISSION ARRANGEMENTS 2015/16  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Leader of the Council, which sought 

approval of the proposed admission arrangements for 2015/16 and consultation on 

the proposed admission arrangements between 2 January 2014 and 27 February 

2014. 

 

RESOLVED: 

 

i. That the proposed admission arrangements for 2015/16 be approved; 

 

ii. That it be agreed that consultation on the proposed admission arrangements 

would take place between 2 January 2014 and 27 February 2014; 

 

iii. That it be noted that following the consultation, the final arrangements would 

be agreed at a Cabinet Member Signing in March 2014; and 

 

iv. That it be agreed that the coordinated scheme could be published on the 
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Council’s website on 1 January 2014. 

 

Alternative options considered 

None as this is a statutory requirement. 

 

Reasons for decision 

To ensure that the admission arrangements are consulted upon and co-ordinated 

scheme is set in accordance with the mandatory provisions of the School Admissions 

code. 

 

CAB575. 

 

HARINGEY OUTDOOR EVENTS POLICY  

 Prior to consideration of the report a deputation was received from Mr Konrad 

Borowski of Stroud Green Residents Association and Mr Douglas Palin of Friends of 

Finsbury Park in objection to proposals with respect to the Haringey Outdoor Events 

Policy (OEP).  

 

Mr Borowski noted that Stroud Green Residents Association (SGRA) and the Friends of 

Finsbury Park (FoFP) objected to the proposals primarily on the basis of the impact 

that additional large scale events would have on the park and upon the amenities of 

local residents and the proposed increase in fees and charges for the use of the park 

for events. 

 

Mr Borowski noted that the existing policy allowed for five one day major events and 

that in practice event promoters had combined days in order to concentrate events 

over weekends thereby limiting the disruption experienced by local residents to 

approximately four weekends per year. He contended that residents would face 

further significant disruption if the new policy were to be agreed as this would allow 

for five major three day events per year increasing the total number of days permitted 

from five to fifteen days per year.  

 

With regard to the increased fees and charges proposed Mr Borowski argued that the 

Council should have consulted with residents on this as part of the consultation 

undertaken in relation to the OEP. He contended that if residents had been aware of 

the proposed increases they would have questioned why the Council needed to 

increase the number of event days from five to fifteen as the income generated by 

one two day event would meet the Council’s income target of £165k.  

 

Mr Borowski advised that the impact upon local residents caused by noise and 

nuisance generated by having up to fifteen days of events each year would be 

unacceptable. The proximity of the area of the park where concerts would be held to 

homes on the edge of the park would mean that residents living in these areas would 

have to keep their windows shut during the summer months. In addition to nuisance 

caused by noise Mr Borowski noted that there had been a significant level of Anti 

Social Behaviour (ASB) generated by major events held in the park in the past and that 

this included dumping litter in streets adjacent to the park and people urinating in 

public areas including gardens and the nearby Stroud Green Primary School 

playground. 

 

In relation to the timing of events Mr Borowski contended that, in reality, events were 

unlikely to be spread between April and September, as event organisers would be 

keen to hold major events during the summer months; therefore events were likely to 

take place between mid May and mid July, as events would not be permitted during 

the school holidays. This would, therefore, lead to a concentration of events during 
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this period that would have a significant impact on local residents.  

 

Mr Borowski also argued that the ability of local residents, who regularly used the 

park, to enjoy the park would be reduced as at least 40% of the park would be taken 

over by events during the summer months. Furthermore, there would be health and 

safety issues attached to the setting up and taken down work in preparation for and 

following major events.  

 

The Leader thanked Mr Borowski for presenting the deputation and opened questions 

from Cabinet Members by asking Mr Borowski for his views on how the Council might 

generate income to continue to maintain the high standards of parks in Haringey 

without allowing more events to be held in the Borough’s parks. In response Mr 

Borowski noted that the deputation did not object to a limited number of events 

being held in Finsbury Park; however, they considered that the proposed fees and 

charges set out in the report meant that parks were being used as an inappropriate 

means of generating income that would have a negative impact on parks and to local 

residents.  

 

In addition Mr Palin noted that there was a feeling amongst local residents that under 

the proposals contained in the OEP, Finsbury Park would used inappropriately to 

generate a large amount of income for the Council, which may be to the park’s 

detriment. When asked whether he considered events such as ‘Hackney 1’, permitted 

by Hackney Council, were a useful means of generating income, Mr Palin noted that 

consultation with the local community was the key to getting the balance right 

between income generation and the use of parks and other community assets. He 

noted that following consultation with residents in the area, proposals to hold events 

at Hackney marshes had not been taken forward by Hackney Council.   

 

When it was noted that when individual events were licensed there would be an 

opportunity for residents to comment on proposals Mr Borowski commented that the 

OEP and licensing policies should form a coherent approach to major events held in 

the Borough’s parks.  

 

Following questions for Cabinet Members, the Cabinet Member for the Environment, 

Councillor Bevan, responded to the deputation. Councillor Bevan began by thanking 

members of the deputation for attending the meeting and responding to points made 

with respect to income targets; he noted that there was a distinction to be made 

between the OEP and the annual review of fees and charges and he clarified that the 

consultation exercise undertaken had been in relation to the OEP only; however the 

Cabinet was considering both the OEP and fees and charges within the same report.  

He also noted that there was no obligation on the Council to consult with residents on 

proposed fees and charges.  

 

With regard to the figure of £165k, referred to by Mr Borowski, Councillor Bevan 

noted that the purpose of the OEP was not to simply meet that income target and that 

the revised policy was intended to ensure that a range of events could be hosted, 

generating income to maintain the park and to fund community events. Therefore, the 

policy covered a range of objectives and was not confined to meeting the £165k 

income target for Finsbury Park.  

 

Councillor Bevan acknowledged that problems with ASB had been experienced by 

local residents in the past, particularly around the Stone Roses concert held earlier in 

the year. However, following the concert officers had reviewed the planning 

arrangements undertaken and arrangements around the event itself and lessons had 
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been learnt from this that would be applied to the handling of future events. He also 

noted that Finsbury Park was an amenity not just for local residents but for the whole 

of London and that the staging of major events should be seen in this context.  

 

With regard to concerns raised in relation to health and safety issues Councillor Bevan 

noted that when individual events were licensed both the Police and Fire Brigade 

were consulted and therefore issues of health safety would be considered and dealt 

with as necessary as part of the licensing process.  

 

In conclusion Councillor Bevan noted that the Council was keen to involve local 

residents in the running and maintenance of Finsbury Park and that a group was being 

established, which would include local residents, to monitor events and how these 

were handled in order to ensure that the concerns of local residents were addressed 

throughout the process.  

 

Cabinet considered the report, which sought approval of a new operational policy for 

the management of Outdoor Events in the Borough. The Cabinet Member for Finance, 

Employment and Carbon Reduction, noted that the proposals would assist the Council 

to maintain the Borough’s parks to their existing high standard at a time when funding 

from central Government was being dramatically reduced and he endorsed the 

proposals contained within the report. 

 

In response to a series of points made by Councillor Wilson with regard to the setting 

up and take down time attached to major events; damage caused to the park by major 

events as a result of poor weather conditions; problems experienced by residents in 

the past with ASB and; the pressure placed on Finsbury Park to generate income, the 

Leader noted that the setting up and take down time had not been specified in the 

existing policy and therefore suggesting that the time attached to this would increase 

by a week either side of a major event was misleading as the new policy made 

provision to limit this. It was also noted that the OEP looked at a wider range of issues 

than just the income target for Finsbury Park and that the income generated by events 

in the Borough under the new policy would be used to assist in maintaining all of the 

Borough’s parks.  

 

The Cabinet Member for Environment also noted that following consultation with 

local residents the number of major events permitted in the OEP had been reduced 

from six to five and that the set up and take down time was also clearly limited within 

the policy. With regard to damage caused by large numbers of people using the park 

as part of major events, during periods of bad weather, this type of issue would need 

to be dealt as and when it occurred as poor weather conditions could not be entirely 

planned for.  

 

RESOLVED: 

 

i. That the revised Outdoor Events Policy, as set out at Appendix A of the report, 

be adopted, with effect from 1 January 2014; 

ii. That the revised Outdoor Event fees and charges, as set out in Appendix B of 

the report, with effect from 1 January 2014, be approved; 

iii. That the consultation , as set out in Appendix C of the report, be noted; 

iv. That it be noted that under the Outdoor Events Policy, additional large events 

in Finsbury Park would be approved by the Cabinet Member for Environment, 
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where there was demonstrable community support for such an event, and as 

such, Appendix E, Section 4 of the Council’s Constitution be amended 

accordingly to include this. 

v. That it be noted that current restrictions on Officer decisions would remain 

and that the Cabinet Member for Environment was still responsible for 

agreeing any event that:- 

Ø The expected attendance was over 10,000,  

Ø The event last more than 7 days,  

Ø The event last more than 2 days with 5,000 or more in attendance  

Ø The organiser occupies a site for more than 14 days including their 

setup and take down period.  

 

vi. That it be agreed that should the Outdoor Events Policy be adopted, 

additional income generated by events will be used to undertake maintenance 

works in parks. 

 

Alternative Options considered 

Do nothing – an option to do nothing has been considered as an inappropriate course 

of action as this would not enable the Council to improve the way it operates and deal 

with event organisers. This option would mean that the current controls on events in 

Finsbury Park would remain in force.  

 

This would prevent the Council from increasing the revenue generated by commercial 

events in the park. It would also prevent the Council from attracting sufficient interest 

in the park to secure a sustained source of income on an ongoing basis. If no changes 

were introduced there would not be any support for community groups to develop 

more local events or to undertake training to increase the skills of local volunteers. In 

addition any additional revenue generated would be limited to its use in Finsbury Park 

only. 

 

Revise controls at Finsbury Park only – this option was not considered the best option 

to pursue as it provided only limited improvements to one of the Borough’s parks. 

Eighty percent of all events take place outside of Finsbury Park and therefore, many 

more event organisers could benefit from improvements in the available advice and 

guidance and improved management processes.  

 

Reasons for decision 

Having consulted widely and reviewed the feedback received from residents, 

organisations and other local authorities, the original proposals have been amended. 

The revised proposals that are now carried through to Outdoor Event Policy document 

to ensure the future management of events is efficient and effective.  

Through the introduction of the new policy the Council wishes to support and 

promote wider participation by the community both in events and to host their own 

events. Furthermore, income from events can be used to support the aims of the 

policy and to generate funds to reinvest against the identified priorities for Finsbury 

Park and other parks. 

 

CAB576. 

 

PLAY STREETS  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Leader of the Council, which sought 

approval to formally implement play streets across the Borough in accordance with 

the policy and process as set out in the report. 
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RESOLVED: 

 

i. That the implementation of Play Streets in the borough, be agreed ; and 

 

ii. That the conditions of application proposed in Appendix 1 be endorsed, 

including that organisers are advised to obtain public liability insurance, but 

that it is not a mandatory requirement of the application.  

 

Alternative options considered 

Other cities and London boroughs, for example Bristol and Hackney do not charge for 

road closures. They close roads using the Town & Police Clauses Act 1847, which does 

not involve a direct cost.  

 

In line with legal advice we will exercise powers under the Road Traffic Regulation Act 

(RTRA) 1984 Section 29, to prohibit traffic for the road to be used as a playground for 

children. The times and conditions of the prohibitions will be specified in the Order 

(i.e. one day per week for 3 hours). This requires the publication of a statutory notice 

and it is felt that the council can absorb the costs involved in handling applications.  

 

The Council’s insurance team feel that as play streets are a regular and ongoing event, 

that the application process should require organisers to obtain public liability 

insurance.  Other cities and London boroughs for example, Bristol and Hackney 

recommend that residents obtain public liability insurance, but it is not a mandatory 

requirement of the application.  

 

The experience of organisers of play streets is that the insistence of public liability 

insurance will act as barrier for the community in organising and operating play street 

schemes. The view of legal services is that the Council is simply carrying out its 

statutory duty in considering applications for road closures, and that it is not 

necessary to insist that organisers obtain public liability insurance.  

 

They also consider the council’s obligations under section 2(1) Local Government Act 

2000 which makes it a duty of the Council to promote the economic, social or 

environmental well-being of the residents of its area. It is felt that the contribution 

that this scheme makes in terms of promoting the well being of children, empowering 

communities and supporting community cohesion, outweighs the risks associated 

with not making the need for public liability insurance mandatory. 

 

Therefore it is proposed that the Council adopt the same approach as others, where 

organisers are only strongly advised to obtain the appropriate public liability 

insurance.  

 

Reasons for decision 

To seek formal approval for the introduction of plays streets and the conditions of 

application set out in the report. 

 

CAB577. 

 

PROPERTY AND LIABILITY INSURANCE ARRANGEMENTS  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Cabinet Member for Finance, 

Employment and Carbon Reduction, which sought approval of the procurement of the 

Property and Liability insurance policies. 

 

RESOLVED: 
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That the procurement of the Property Insurance Policy (Housing Stock, Education and 

General Properties); and Liability Insurance Policy via the ILC and awards the contract 

for the insurance policies to the Zurich Municipal be approved.  

 

Alternative options considered 

Purchasing stand-alone cover for the Council, using agreed procurement processes. 

This was not considered appropriate because: 

 

a) The insurance market for local authority risks has historically had a limited 

number of competitors, which has resulted in reduced competition and higher 

rates; and 

b) The Council has benefited from its membership of the ILC both in terms of 

achieving good value for money on the policies purchased and in the facility to 

share best practice on insurance and risk management practices. 

 

Reasons for decision 

The current contract for this policy has been in place since the 1
st

 April 2012 and is due 

to expire on 31
st

 March 2014. It is necessary to ensure that a new contract is in place 

from 1 April 2014, to avoid any gap in insurance cover for the Council. 

 

CAB578. 

 

APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURE FOR PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICES WITH WHITTINGTON 

HEALTH NHS TRUST UNDER THE NEW HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE ACT 2012 

COMMISSIONING ARRANGEMENTS 

 

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Cabinet Member for Health and Adult 

Services, which sought approval for expenditure for the provision of services 

reallocated to the Council as part of the new commissioning responsibilities inherited 

under the Health and Social Care Act 2012. 

 

RESOLVED: 

 

That the variation of the Whittington Health NHS contract, to clarify the Council’s 

commissioning responsibilities, including its share of expenditure for the provision of 

public health services and associated changes to the contract arrangements as set out 

in a Deed of Variation between Islington Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) as the 

co-ordinating CCG and Whittington Health NHS Trust, to which Haringey Council is to 

be a party as an Associate Commissioner, be approved.  

 

Alternative options considered 

No alternative options were considered as the previous commissioner NHS North 

Central London had agreed a two year block contract with NHS Whittington Health for 

2012/13 and 2013/14.  

 

The block contract ends 31
st

 March 2014. The intention is for Haringey council to hold 

its own contract for these services from 2014/15. 

 

Reasons for decision 

The ‘Deed of Variation’ outlines the public health services within the existing two year 

NHS block contract that were transferred to Haringey council in April 2013.  

 

 

 

CAB579. 

 

CHILDREN, YOUNG PEOPLE AND FAMILIES  SUBSTANCE MISUSE SERVICE TENDER  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Cabinet Member for Health and Adult 

Services, which sought approval of the ‘Deed of Variation’, which outlined the public 
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health services within the existing two year NHS block contract that were transferred 

to Haringey council in April 2013. 

 

RESOLVED: 

 

That the award of contract to the successful tender in accordance with Contract 

Standing Order (CSO) 9.07.0 (d) to Blenheim Community Drug Project (BCDP), for an 

initial term of three years, with an option to extend for a period of up to a further two 

years, be approved.  

 

Alternative options considered 

The option of tendering for two separate services was considered; however, in order 

to achieve better value for money to the Council and to improve outcomes for 

children and families, the two existing specifications have been rolled into once 

creating an integrated prevention focussed on children. This service aims to tackle 

intergenerational patterns of substance misuse and to offer help to those families and 

young people experiencing problems with substance misuse.  

 

Reasons for decision 

The recommendations as outlined in paragraph 3.1 of the report were based on the 

provider that scored the highest MEAT scores and therefore would offer the best 

value for money to the Council in terms of quality and price. The quality component of 

this tender was 60% and the price 40%.  

 

As a result of the procurement exercise, which was carried out in accordance with the 

Procurement Code of Practice, it is now recommended that the successful tenderers 

being awarded contracts as outlined in paragraph 3.1 of the report, in accordance 

with CSO 9.07.1 (d).   

 

CAB580. 

 

FIRST AND SECOND CLASS POSTAL SERVICES: AWARD OF CONTRACT  

 Cabinet considered a report, introduced by the Cabinet Member for Finance, 

Employment and Carbon Reduction, which sought approval of an award of contract 

for the provision of First and Second Class post. 

 

RESOLVED: 

 

That approval be given to award a contract for First and Second Class post to Royal 

Mail Group Ltd for a period of two years.  

 

Alternative options considered  

Currently Royal Mail is the only postage carrier that is licensed to provide a First Class 

postal service; therefore the alternative option for First Class mail would be to remain 

at standard business rates provided by Royal Mail. 

 

Reasons for decision 

The change in contracts for postal services will produce significant savings and 

therefore provides better value for money that the current arrangements.  

 

 

 

CAB581. 

 

MINUTES OF OTHER BODIES  

 RESOLVED: 

 

That the minutes of the following meetings be noted:   
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a) Corporate Parenting Advisory Committee – 3 October 2013  

b) Decision by the Leader – 5 December 2013  

 

CAB582. 

 

SIGNIFICANT AND DELEGATED ACTIONS  

 RESOLVED: 

 

That the report be noted.  

 

 

 

CAB583. 

 

NEW ITEMS OF URGENT BUSINESS  

 There were no new items of urgent business.  

 

 

 

CAB584. 

 

EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC  

 RESOLVED: 

 

That the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting, as agenda 

items 23-26 contain exempt information, as defined under paragraph 3, Part 1, 

Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. 

 

 

 

CAB585. 

 

PROPERTY AND LIABILITY INSURANCE ARRANGEMENTS  

 Exempt information pertaining to Item 16 was considered.  

 

 

 

CAB586. 

 

CHILDREN, YOUNG PEOPLE AND FAMILIES  SUBSTANCE MISUSE SERVICE TENDER  

 Exempt information pertaining to Item 18 was considered.  

 

 

 

CAB587. 

 

FIRST AND SECOND CLASS POSTAL SERVICES: AWARD OF CONTRACT  

 Exempt information pertaining to Item 19 was considered.  

 

 

 

CAB588. 

 

NEW ITEMS OF EXEMPT URGENT BUSINESS  

 There were no new items of exempt urgent business.  

 

 

 

 

COUNCILLOR CLAIRE KOBER 

CHAIR 

 

 

 


